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 Tidewater  Ukrainian  Cultural  Association

(Óêðà¿íñüêå Êóëüòóðíî-Îñâ³òíå Òîâàðèñòâî â Ïðèìîðñüê³é Â³ðäæ³í³¿)

Newsletter No. XVII, March 5th, 2001



TUCA Christmas Meeting:


Our fifth annual TUCA Christmas party was held January 6th, 2001 at the Virginia Beach home of Marianne Krop.  As usual, the house was beautifully decorated for the holidays, and the delicious samplings of many different traditional Ukrainian dishes were enjoyed by 52 lively TUCA-teers.


It is always wonderful to greet new members and this time we were happy to welcome Jim, Liliya and Natalie Harris of Virginia Beach and MaKenzie Maxwell, her son and little Isabella, who was just recently adopted from Ivano-Frankivsk.


Next year our Christmas party will be at Myron and Cynthia's house in Hampton (sorry Cynthia, you already agreed) and we will have to put more effort into singing American and Ukrainian carols.  We were talking so much that we simply never got to it!


Thanks to all who contributed to our "For the Children" collection - a total of $485.00 will be forwarded to "our" orphanage (internat) in Sevastopol to try and brighten these children's lives.  Please note that $300.00 of that amount came from a single contributor - Jo Ann Primamore, who lives in New Jersey and Florida and is an acquaintance of Lieda Boyko (who is the head of TUCA's Florida branch).


Finally, a general note about TUCA and its membership.  Ukraine is a country of nearly 50 million people.  While most of us may wish it were not so, Russia (and the USSR) had held dominion over Ukraine for nearly 350 years until 1991.  Many Ukrainians speak Russian (especially in the east, including Kyiv) and yet still believe that Ukraine should continue to be an independent country and a force for peace in Eastern Europe.


TUCA welcomes all such members - Ukrainian and Russian speaking - who believe in Ukraine's right to exist.

(Contributed by Tom Krop).

Batkivshchyna News:


Yes, indeed, they are still here, and still active.  Three days before the Christmas party (January 3rd), Petro Vashchyk (a.k.a. "the kozak") and Victor (Batman's "Robin") came driving through Virginia Beach on their way to Florida.  A small part of the crew has remained in America while the ship winters in Norwich, Connecticut.


Nick and Pat Schapoval tell me they have been staying in Norwich with Pat's family (Nick calls Petro "the Kato Kaelin of Ukraine")


Petro and Victor spent a busy evening with Olga Cehelska, Candy Krop and me eating pizza and telling stories.  Olga helped Petro with valuable advice on translating his poetry into English so he can publish a book of children's paintings and his poems to raise money, apparently for Children of Chernobyl.


They were gone the next day, heading for Florida to give input into a planned Caribbean Opsail in 2002.  This year a "sail" to the Great Lakes is planned.  They made another one night stop in Virginia Beach ten days later on the way back to Connecticut.

(Contributed by Tom Krop).
Tough Times in Ukraine:

The two most recent issues of The Ukrainian Weekly are a bit depressing.  We are nearly at the ten-year anniversary of "freedom" and the process of nation building is proving to be distressingly difficult.  Perhaps we are expecting too much, too soon; perhaps it is because American style democratic republics are not so easy to assemble in countries that have only known authoritarianism for so long.


However, recently a Ukrainian journalist critical of President Kuchma's regime disappeared.  Heorhii Gongadze's body has been found and one of Kuchma's bodyguards (who is in hiding), claims to have audiotape implicating the president and his chief of staff in the assassination. There are allegedly also other tapes in which Kuchma discusses pressuring judges to yield favorable verdicts.  Needless to say, there is concern that civil rights abuses may be out of control in what the Ukrainian press is calling "tapegate".  "Ukraine without Kuchma" demonstrations have been suppressed by the state militia and dozens of protesters were beaten in Rivne and Kharkiv.


It is disturbing that Kuchma seems to be leaning more toward Moscow than away from it.  Some fear that he would like to establish a dictatorship similar to Belarus.


On the positive side, Ukraine has managed a tricky re-negotiation of its foreign debt, has cut its annual inflation rate from 377% five years ago to 20% last year (with a 6% economy growth rate).


President Kuchma and Ukraine are at a crossroads.  Stay tuned …


If you want to stay informed on Ukraine and on Ukrainian-American events concerning culture, sports, music and the arts, why not subscribe to The Ukrainian Weekly?


For $50.00 a year you get an excellent award winning 24-page newspaper.  Telephone: (973) 292-9800.  Ukrainian Weekly Archives: www.ukrweekly.com.

(Contributed by Tom Krop).
Why the Tryzub (Trident)?


Has it ever struck you as strange that Ukraine has the "tryzub" as its national symbol (officially since 1918, but unofficially since before 900s, when Volodymyr the Great had it stamped on his coins in Kyivan Rus).  When I used to see a trident, I thought of King Neptune (or Poseidon) and the ocean.  But the historians who study the tryzub (it is known as tryzubology - honest!) note that this ancient symbol is found throughout the world - not only in Ukraine, but in India, Crete, and Nepal among others.  Indeed Britannia, a trident holding allegorical feminine figure, has come to symbolize Great Britain in general and England in particular.


Some historians believe that the Scandinavian Varangians, a seafaring people who came from the north and ruled early Kyivan Rus in the 900s, brought the trident to Ukraine.  But an interesting monograph by John Semeniuk called "The Riddle of the Trident" explores many other ideas.


The thrust of his dissertation is that the oldest trident devices extant from the period of Kyivan Rus were actually not three-pronged, but two-pronged bidents.  He shows pictures of coins with bidents without and also with, only a rudimentary central "tooth" (trident = three teeth).


He wonders what one object in antiquity could the trident/bident represent?  What symbolizes power, authority, creativity, and even destruction?  He suggests a bull, where the bident represents the horns.  In ancient mythology, the (cosmic) bull symbolized all of these characteristics.


While you may feel this represents pure speculation, this 90-page booklet makes interesting reading.  If you have other thoughts, put them in the next newsletter!


Call me if you would like to borrow the book.

(Contributed by Tom Krop).
Upcoming Spring Meeting:


The next general meeting of TUCA will be held Sunday, April 1, 2001 at the home of Tom and Candy Krop in Virginia Beach.  The gathering will start at 4:00 PM with plans to discuss the June 8-10 MAVA (Multicultural Alliance of Virginia) weekend in Virginia Beach at which we hope to have a significant presence.  For new members and for those with short memories, directions to the Krop residence are included on the last page of this newsletter.


Our own Olga Cehelska is vice president of MAVA, and we would like to enlist some rank and file support for her efforts.  Lisa Korolyshyn has already offered to assist with Ukraine's contribution to a large patchwork quilt of participating countries, which will then be auctioned off to raise funds for MAVA.


Please bring a dish to share.  Tom and Candy will have soda, wine, and beer.  Bring interested guests and new members!

(Contributed by Tom Krop).

Multicultural Alliance of Virginia (MAVA) Report:

Olga Cehelska, Director of Echoes of Ukraine, and vice president of MAVA reports that new Ukrainian faces have been appearing on the MAVA scene. Ms. Lisa Korolyshyn has traveled to Virginia Beach three times for MAVA’s quilt making meetings, and Dr. Thomas Krop, President of TUCA, has attended two consecutive meetings of MAVA. The Alliance meets the 4th Monday of the month at 7:30 PM at the Chamber of Commerce, Pembroke Mall. All are welcome, but call Olga for any changes in time or place. The following is a rundown of planned events for World Bazaar 2001:

1.  A “Harmony in Diversity” fund raising quilt will be raffled off during the Festival. Our own Lisa Korolyshyn is working on the finishing touches of Ukraine’s 15” square of cross-stitched gold trident on blue background. This is Lisa’s first attempt at Ukrainian 'vyshyvka'. You go girl! 

2.  The festivities begin 6-8-01 on stage at the Contemporary Arts Center (COC), Virginia Beach, with the selection of the Festival Queen. Prior to that there will be a reception in the foyer from 7 to 8:30 PM, and the Director of COC is offering one full hour of free exhibit viewing included in the price of that evening’s ticket.  Queen selection/coronation begins around 10 PM. What? Hey, I’m a morning person. We are currently working on potential candidates for Ukraine including, among others, the beautiful and poised Anya Makhorkina, an ODU doctoral candidate, who represented us last year. 

3.  Saturday, 6-9-01 at the Oceanfront 24th Street stage, the opening ceremonies begin around 11 AM, with the presentation of the Queen and her court, the presentation of flags, opening remarks by a few big fish from the area, and a children’s chorus made up of elementary school children in their ethnic outfits. Last year one of my piano students put on my costume, and although it hung rather loosely at the bust line, represented us very well in this. Let’s get more Ukrainian children involved this year. Mothers, if you need wreaths, I have some for sale, and more in the making. Beach Events is sponsoring a Moravian group “Catharsis”, and a Salsa Group so the festival hours have expanded to 11 PM on Saturday. This is a long day, so a shift of manners/womanners of our Ukrainian exhibit and sales tables is a must. Maybe next year we can have “Burya” from Canada, or some such fun music group. Hey, why not? It’s all in planning AHEAD.

4.  New to the festival is boardwalk dancing coordinated by Poland, an international dog breed parade (What do you call a Ukrainian dog?), and an Interfaith Sunday Service. Olena Boyko and Mike Luciw are working on bringing a Ukrainian clergyman to Virginia Beach for that Sunday, 6-10-01, so that Ukraine’s rich religious heritage can be represented at this Sunday Interfaith Service. I imagine there will be great TV coverage of this event. I have found a cassette tape of Bortniansky’s Mass as background to 'kadylo' swinging. Toss in your suggestions on this, or at least ask us what a 'kadylo' is. 

5.  In other news: Preparation for “Challenges of Multiculturalism in the New Millennium” workshop are under way. This workshop will be held 10-31-01 from 9AM to 5PM at the Virginia Beach Central Library. More on this later. Dances of India can be seen 3-30-01 at 8PM, free admission at the Gaines Theater, Christopher Newport University, in Newport News. Ukraine has been asked to be one of the participants 3-31-01, 12PM, at COC for a mixed multicultural program. I’ll begin practice shortly so I won’t be mixed (up) on that day. All are invited.  Anya Makhorkina is participating in a Multicultural Day Fashion Show on 3-25-01, and has asked Echoes of Ukraine to join her. Call Anya for details. See you on April Fool’s Day. Let’s all be there.

(Submitted by Olga Cehelska) 

Children's Chorus: 

Reference Item 3, of Olga's report, above. The children's chorus will give a presentation at the opening ceremony.  TUCA members with children in grades 1 through 6, or who know of Ukrainian families with such children, please contact Olga or Olena. We need a Ukrainian presence! Costumes will be worked on and it will be great fun for the kids to participate. We need KIDS!!!

(Submitted by Olena Boyko)
TUCA Exhibit: 

Again, reference Item 3, of Olga's report, above. We will have a cultural exhibit table on Saturday and Sunday, June 9 and 10 (our presentation at Langley was stunning!).  TUCA members in the Virginia Beach area need to pitch in and help man it. We will have a schedule of 2-hour shifts and I will be relentless in contacting you to help, so make plans to be there and help. We will also ask for help in loading/unloading, setting-up and taking-down the tables during the weekend.  This is an important event for all of us and we cannot rely on just one or two people to carry the load.

(Submitted by Olena Boyko) 

Admiral Yezhel Visits the United States:
On Monday evening, February 19, 2001, Olena Boyko and I had the great pleasure of meeting the Admiral of the Ukrainian Naval Forces.  We had the good fortune to be invited to this event by the Military Attaches’ Office at the Ukrainian Embassy in Washington, D.C.

What a nice fellow he is!  His entire staff of officers was as friendly a group of people as anyone could imagine.  Mrs. Yezhel also came and was very charming and most gracious with all the invited guests from around the D.C. area.  

There were Military representatives of Armed Forces of the United States, including the Liaison Officer from the Pentagon, who handles affairs between the U.S. and Military Attaches’ of all the Embassies in Washington.

I believe that Olena and I were actually the “designated” civilians there.  For me, it was an honor to be present for such a historic occasion.  A once in a lifetime opportunity a person should not pass up.  Olena had a good time too.

 (Submitted by Mike Luciw).
Ukrainian Hockey Team Comes to D.C.:
Actually, the two teams playing in Washington, the Montreal Canadiens and Washington Capitals had enough of Ukrainian players and reserves on both sides to make up one whole team.  I think the count was 7 or 8.   Although no Ukie player scored that night, all 105 people attending the game on February 23rd, including Lucy Halunko, Ihor Taran, Mike Kostyniuk and I from Richmond and Olena Boyko from Urbanna, had a good time cheering our “Zaporozhci” on.  Most all the support went to the “CAPS” who won 3 – 2.  Afterwards, some of the cheering section went across the street and hit a local “Cheers” type establishment to “wet” our parched throats.  It was fun!       

 (Submitted by Mike Luciw).

Greetings - VITAJEMO! 

Through the Armed Forces Staff College in Norfolk we found out about and contacted Colonel Ihor Kosij of the Ukrainian Army who will be stationed here for 2 or more years. At a get acquainted dinner, where else but in Zina's hospitable kitchen, we met Ihor, his lovely wife, Halyna, and vivacious 15 year old Maria, all of whom spoke excellent English as they had previously been stationed in England. I did shock Ihor by leaving a message in Ukrainian on his voice mail.  He had no idea that there were Ukrainian-Americans here in Tidewater and he did not expect to hear Ukrainian in Norfolk. We extend a warm welcome to Ihor and his family and invite them to be part of the TUCA family as our guests.

(Submitted by Olena Boyko)

Happy Birthday X 2:

On January 15, to celebrate their youthful, vigorous and energetic 50th birthdays (yes, within a few days of each other!) Mary and Robert Cowling held an inspiring fund-raising party (what a great band!). In lieu of gifts, donations were given to purchase a van for transportation between orphanages supported by the Ukraine Children's Project.  Last year Mary traveled to Ukraine and has first hand experience of the great hardship there and the need to reach out to these unfortunate, forgotten orphans.  Zina, Andy, Mike Luciw and Olena attended to extend TUCA's admiration and support to Mary and Bob. Mnohaja Lita! Many Years! 

Attending the party also was Slavik Dudkovsky, husband of Carey Adams, president of UCP. Slavik is from Vinnytsia, Ukraine and actively works with Carey on UCP projects. We look forward to working together on future programs as he has much experience and we seek to increase TUCA's involvement with our Internat in Sevastopol.

 (Submitted by Olena Boyko)
Congratulations: 

We thought we would never see, hear or experience the day, but a gorgeous diamond is glittering on the hand of Lucy Halunko, placed there by that eternal fiancé, Ihor Taran. Are we all happy for them or what!!  Cupid's arrow finally scored a bull's eye and Ihor, there is no truth to the rumor that a few years ago it was a choice between a Lexus and a diamond and Lucy chose the Lexus. Mnohaja Lita to you both!

(Submitted by Olena Boyko) 

Financial Report:

Since January we collected $320.00 in membership dues and $585.00 for the Children's Fund. As of now our treasury balance in the bank is $1942.85.  


Quite a few of our members have not yet paid their dues for calendar year 2000, and now we are almost one fourth of the way into 2001.  Please make an effort to bring your checks to the next meeting or mail them to me, Tom, or Andy.

(Submitted by Nadia Noots)

TUCA Members Participate in 'Purple Hope':


For the second time in less than six months TUCA provided volunteers to assist the Joint Forces Staff College in Norfolk in conducting an emergency multi-national disaster relief operation exercise. On February 6th, Mary Cowling, Olena Boyko and Andy Grynewytsch took part in a daylong planning exercise by the students and faculty of the JFSC in Norfolk.  What in the world is 'Purple Hope' you ask?  Well, imagine that the country of Cameroon in Africa has been devastated by a major volcano eruption.  Thousands are dead, thousands more are dying as we speak.  The Cameroon infrastructure is destroyed.  There is no transportation, no medical facilities, no communication, no shelter, no food and water.  A multi-national task force is being assembled to assist Cameroon.  High level meetings of military and civilian officials are being held to plan the best way to proceed with massive disaster relief.  In this environment TUCA participants and other volunteers played the role of NGOs (non-government officials) representing eight humanitarian agencies with personnel and resources already in Cameroon.  Our job was to get the military to assist us in providing aid to the population, but also to make their job more complicated and difficult.  We had to follow a script.  I guess we did a pretty good job (again), since they would like us to come back in April.


It was fascinating to see the planning process take shape and to observe the interaction of the various military role players.  The important part, however, was not what we learned or the help we provided to the JFSC students and faculty, but the amount of exposure and publicity our participation generated for TUCA and indirectly for Ukraine.

(Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch)  

Vichnaya Pamyatj - Eternal Memory:


TUCA membership extends its sincere condolences and heartfelt sympathy to our member Roman Pikas and to his parents Hryhorij and Roxolana Pikas of Grand Island, New York, as well as to Zenon and Ksenia Deputat of Clarence, New York.  On the night of 9/10 February, Roman's brother Ihor and two friends were on the way to a Ukrainian dance in Philadelphia.  Just before midnight, in the vicinity of King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, their automobile was involved in a tragic accident.  Ihor (age 31) and Adrian Deputat (age 23), Andy Grynewytsch's godson, and the son of Zenon and Ksenia Deputat, were killed instantly.  May God grant them 'Vichnuyu Pamyatj'!  Yuriy Pravak, son of Drs. Peter and Lesia Pravak of Buffalo, was critically injured, but is recovering.

(Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch)
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